
CITY COUNCIL PROCEEDINGS 
 

July 14, 2021 
 
 

 The City Council of the City of David City, Nebraska, met in open public session at 
7:00 p.m. in the lower level of the David City Auditorium at 699 Kansas Street, David City, 
Nebraska. The Public had been advised of the meeting by publication of notice in The 
Banner Press on July 8, 2021, and an affidavit of the publisher is on file in the office of the 
City Clerk. The Mayor and members of the City Council acknowledged advance notice of the 
meeting by signing the Agenda which is a part of these minutes. The advance notice to the 
Public, Mayor, and Council members conveyed the availability of the agenda, which was kept 
continuously current in the office of the City Clerk and was available for public inspection on 
the City’s website. No new items were added to the agenda during the twenty-four hours 
immediately prior to the opening of the Council meeting. The meeting was held at the City 
Auditorium due to the COVID-19 pandemic so as to incorporate social distancing strategies. 
[It is recommended that individuals be kept at least 6 feet apart.]  
 
 Present for the meeting were:  Mayor Alan Zavodny, Council members Tom Kobus, 
Bruce Meysenburg, Pat Meysenburg and Jessica Miller, City Attorney Joanna Uden, City 
Administrator Clayton Keller and Deputy City Clerk Lori Matchett.  Council member John 
Vandenberg was absent.  A Council vacancy exists in Ward 2. 
 
 Also present for the meeting were:  Sheriff Tom Dion, Special Projects Coordinator 
Dana Trowbridge, Liberty National representatives Patricia Lebent and Lexi Kess, Kevin 
Woita, Mark & Willow Holoubek, Steve Maguire, Alyssa Ledon, Bradlee Carls, Dan & Jan 
Sypal, Darci Betzen and Bob Kobza. 
 
 The meeting opened with the Pledge of Allegiance. 
 
 Mayor Alan Zavodny informed the public of the “Open Meetings Act” posted on the north 
wall of the meeting room and asked those present to please silence their cell phones. He also 
reminded the public that if they speak tonight in front of the Council that they must state their 
name and address for the record.  

Council member Pat Meysenburg made a motion to approve the minutes of the June 
23rd City Council meeting as presented. Council Member Jessica Miller seconded the motion. 
The motion carried. Tom Kobus: Yea, Bruce Meysenburg: Yea, Pat Meysenburg: Yea, Jessica 
Miller: Yea, John Vandenberg: Absent. Yea: 4, Nay: 0, Absent: 1 

 
Council member Jessica Miller made a motion to approve the claims as presented. 

Council Member Pat Meysenburg seconded the motion. The motion carried. Tom Kobus: Yea, 
Bruce Meysenburg: Yea, Pat Meysenburg: Yea, Jessica Miller: Yea, John Vandenberg: Absent. 
Yea: 4, Nay: 0, Absent: 1 

 
City Administrator Clayton Keller, City Office, 557 N. 4th Street, David City, NE, 

introduced himself and gave the City Council an update on the sprinkler issue at the ball fields, 
saying “Last week the ball parks had an issue with their sprinklers and so the water department 
went and dug a whole where the well and the tank is. When they installed it, they needed the 
tank in order for the pump to get enough water to push it all out. And then they changed the way 
the electronics happen so the sprinkler no longer needed the tank and the tank had a hole in it. 
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And so, the water department went in last week because it was flooding due to the hole. They 
took the tank out and now the sprinkler works just fine. That is why there was a big hole in the 
ball fields last week.” 

 
Mayor Alan Zavodny said, “The one comment I will make, really financially I thought the 

report looked pretty good as far as where we are sitting. The tax supported is always a 
challenge. The water and sewer are right at, just a little bit in the red, pretty much just a wash. 
Electrical has a little bit of a cushion. Financially where we are year-to-date, you can’t really 
compare it to what we have budgetary wise, but actual numbers. I thought they look pretty good. 
I just wanted to say that and so that is encouraging.” 

 
Council member Pat Meysenburg made a motion to accept the committee and officer's 

reports as presented. Council Member Bruce Meysenburg seconded the motion. The motion 
carried. Tom Kobus: Yea, Bruce Meysenburg: Yea, Pat Meysenburg: Yea, Jessica Miller: Yea, 
John Vandenberg: Absent. Yea: 4, Nay: 0, Absent: 1 

 
Mayor Alan Zavodny said, “You know we have kicked this can down the road awhile. 

And my responsibility is to recommend to the council. And so, knowing what my responsibility 
was I had made the decision that I was not going to vote on this even with, getting to four was 
pretty hard. So, with a little bit of lobbying and a lot of negotiation. The process is what you can 
get, so that is what we did. We had great candidates. I wanted to say a little bit about each one 
of them. Darci is very bright, knows what is going on and probably really embarrassed that I am 
talking about her now.  She would do an excellent job in that position. Galen has had a lot of 
experience serving in various capacities and has a great interest in doing it.  I felt from the outset 
that Skip could hit the ground running, has a really good knowledge of how the city operates and 
where we need to go. So, he is a strong candidate. Kevin also has great interest in the 
community and willingness to serve. I gave the written questionnaires to all of them and they all 
had excellent, excellent answers. As a matter of fact, if we aren’t able to make that appointment, 
I will share those. But that being said, I think we have a candidate that through negotiations, 
informally, I think we can get there. So, we are going to try that. At this point, I would like to 
entertain a motion to appoint Kevin Woita for the opening of second ward.” 

 
Council member Jessica Miller made a motion to approve Kevin Woita as a 2nd Ward 

Council member. Council Member Pat Meysenburg seconded the motion. The motion carried. 
Tom Kobus: Yea, Bruce Meysenburg: Yea, Pat Meysenburg: Yea, Jessica Miller: Yea, John 
Vandenberg: Absent. Yea: 4, Nay: 0, Absent: 1 

 
 City Attorney Joanna Uden, Egr, Birkel & Wollmer, 465 N. 4th Street, David City, NE, 
introduced herself and gave the Oath of Office to newly appointed Council member Kevin Woita 
– 2nd Ward, for the balance of the unexpired term which will run until December 2022, and he 
was seated. 

 
Mayor Alan Zavodny opened the proposals for a real estate agent to handle the sales of 

the municipal-owned property at 593 5th Street in David City, NE and consideration of such. One 
proposal was received by the City from Kobza Ag and Home.  
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Council member Bruce Meysenburg made a motion to appoint Kobza Ag and Home as 
the real estate agent to handle the sale of the municipal-owned property at 593 5th Street in 
David City. Council Member Pat Meysenburg seconded the motion. The motion carried. Tom 
Kobus: Yea, Bruce Meysenburg: Yea, Pat Meysenburg: Yea, Jessica Miller: Yea, John 
Vandenberg: Absent, Kevin Woita: Yea. Yea: 5, Nay: 0, Absent: 1 
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City Administrator Clayton Keller said, “Further comments on this are that we have 
talked back and forth with Cornhusker State Industries. They know exactly what we want and 
they can build a product that we need. We are very comfortable with the product that they have 
put out for other communities.” 

 
Council member Jessica Miller asked, “This council table, are they putting in the 

microphones?” 
 
City Administrator Clayton Keller said, “No, they recommended against the 

microphones and it’s a small enough room that we probably won’t need them. I asked them 
about that. At first, I wanted the microphones and they said, ‘Well it is going to raise your costs a 
lot, by the way it is a small room’.” 

 
Mayor Alan Zavodny added, “Are they aware of the acoustics of that area? 

Microphones have helped here, but we have a much larger expanse. I guess we could always 
add those at a later date.” 

 
Council member Jessica Miller made a motion to accept the quote from Cornhusker 

State Industries to build a custom Council Table with podium and Service counter for the new 
office building. Council Member Bruce Meysenburg seconded the motion. The motion carried. 
Tom Kobus: Yea, Bruce Meysenburg: Yea, Pat Meysenburg: Yea, Jessica Miller: Yea, John 
Vandenberg: Absent, Kevin Woita: Abstain. Yea: 4, Nay: 0, Absent: 1, Abstain: 1 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



City Council Proceedings 
July 14, 2021 
Page # 5 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



City Council Proceedings 
July 14, 2021 
Page # 6 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



City Council Proceedings 
July 14, 2021 
Page # 7 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



City Council Proceedings 
July 14, 2021 
Page # 8 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



City Council Proceedings 
July 14, 2021 
Page # 9 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



City Council Proceedings 
July 14, 2021 
Page # 10 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



City Council Proceedings 
July 14, 2021 
Page # 11 
 

Patricia Lebent and Lexi Kess, Harr Agency, 11128 John Galt Blvd, Suite 120, Omaha, 
NE, introduced themselves and presented to the City Council the plans that they could offer to 
the city employees from Liberty National. Liberty National Life would provide no cost policies to 
all employees, that would cover a $3,000 life insurance for the employee, $3,000 life insurance 
for the spouse, and $1,000 life insurance for their children. They also have a supplemental card 
benefit that covers up to full dental, chiropractic and prescription drug. This is provided free to all 
employees before signing up for any services that Liberty National has to offer. Harr Agency 
representatives would like to meet with the employees to find out their needs or concerns that 
they would have for life insurance and supplemental benefits. If the employee chooses to 
purchase additional benefits, then they would be at a tax deferred price and could come out of 
the employee’s paycheck. This could be a tax benefit for the city as well for social security tax, 
employment tax and workers’ compensation. With the life insurance policy, if the employee were 
to retire or leave their current job, the life insurance goes with them, it does not cancel, it stays 
with the employee. It would stay at the same premium and stays at the same coverage 
regardless of their age up to 100. This is a cafeteria plan, so it is based on the need. If the 
employee does not have a need for the coverage or benefits, they still will receive the free 
$3,000 policy for themselves and spouse and $1,000 for their children. 

 
Council member Bruce Meysenburg made a motion to allow Liberty National to offer life 

insurance and supplemental benefits to city employees. Council Member Pat Meysenburg 
seconded the motion. The motion carried. Tom Kobus: Yea, Bruce Meysenburg: Yea, Pat 
Meysenburg: Yea, Jessica Miller: Yea, John Vandenberg: Absent, Kevin Woita: Yea. Yea: 5, 
Nay: 0, Absent: 1 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

(Space Intentionally Left Blank) 
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Mayor Alan Zavodny said, “I received a call from Chris earlier this evening. He does not 

have a preference on the trucks. Bottom line, it looked to me that roughly a five-thousand-dollar 
difference depending on which one you chose. They did buy a smaller version of the Western 
Star earlier and they have been happy with it. The other offer is the MacK Truck. We kind of 
thought, to some extent, we would defer to Tom Kobus a little bit to see if he thinks one is better 
than the other.”  

 
Council member Tom Kobus said, “If it was me, I would go with the Western Star. Mack 

is not the truck it used to be as far as I’m concerned.” 
 
Council member Kevin Woita said, “I will agree with Tom one hundred percent as far as 

the Western Star over the Mack. Mack’s are having a lot of issues. So, I agree with him.” 
 
Proposals were: 
 Western Star 4700SF = $179,818.00 
 Mack – Granite 64 F   = $191,536.02 
 
Council member Tom Kobus made a motion to approve purchasing a Western Star 

4700SF Dump Truck for the Street Department for the bid amount of $179,818.00. Council 
Member Jessica Miller seconded the motion. The motion carried. Tom Kobus: Yea, Bruce 
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Meysenburg: Yea, Pat Meysenburg: Yea, Jessica Miller: Yea, John Vandenberg: Absent, Kevin 
Woita: Yea. Yea: 5, Nay: 0, Absent: 1 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



City Council Proceedings 
July 14, 2021 
Page # 15 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



City Council Proceedings 
July 14, 2021 
Page # 16 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



City Council Proceedings 
July 14, 2021 
Page # 17 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



City Council Proceedings 
July 14, 2021 
Page # 18 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



City Council Proceedings 
July 14, 2021 
Page # 19 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



City Council Proceedings 
July 14, 2021 
Page # 20 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



City Council Proceedings 
July 14, 2021 
Page # 21 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



City Council Proceedings 
July 14, 2021 
Page # 22 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



City Council Proceedings 
July 14, 2021 
Page # 23 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



City Council Proceedings 
July 14, 2021 
Page # 24 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



City Council Proceedings 
July 14, 2021 
Page # 25 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



City Council Proceedings 
July 14, 2021 
Page # 26 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



City Council Proceedings 
July 14, 2021 
Page # 27 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



City Council Proceedings 
July 14, 2021 
Page # 28 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



City Council Proceedings 
July 14, 2021 
Page # 29 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



City Council Proceedings 
July 14, 2021 
Page # 30 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



City Council Proceedings 
July 14, 2021 
Page # 31 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



City Council Proceedings 
July 14, 2021 
Page # 32 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



City Council Proceedings 
July 14, 2021 
Page # 33 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



City Council Proceedings 
July 14, 2021 
Page # 34 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



City Council Proceedings 
July 14, 2021 
Page # 35 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



City Council Proceedings 
July 14, 2021 
Page # 36 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



City Council Proceedings 
July 14, 2021 
Page # 37 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



City Council Proceedings 
July 14, 2021 
Page # 38 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



City Council Proceedings 
July 14, 2021 
Page # 39 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



City Council Proceedings 
July 14, 2021 
Page # 40 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



City Council Proceedings 
July 14, 2021 
Page # 41 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



City Council Proceedings 
July 14, 2021 
Page # 42 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



City Council Proceedings 
July 14, 2021 
Page # 43 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



City Council Proceedings 
July 14, 2021 
Page # 44 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



City Council Proceedings 
July 14, 2021 
Page # 45 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



City Council Proceedings 
July 14, 2021 
Page # 46 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



City Council Proceedings 
July 14, 2021 
Page # 47 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



City Council Proceedings 
July 14, 2021 
Page # 48 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



City Council Proceedings 
July 14, 2021 
Page # 49 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



City Council Proceedings 
July 14, 2021 
Page # 50 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



City Council Proceedings 
July 14, 2021 
Page # 51 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



City Council Proceedings 
July 14, 2021 
Page # 52 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



City Council Proceedings 
July 14, 2021 
Page # 53 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



City Council Proceedings 
July 14, 2021 
Page # 54 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



City Council Proceedings 
July 14, 2021 
Page # 55 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



City Council Proceedings 
July 14, 2021 
Page # 56 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



City Council Proceedings 
July 14, 2021 
Page # 57 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



City Council Proceedings 
July 14, 2021 
Page # 58 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



City Council Proceedings 
July 14, 2021 
Page # 59 
 

City Administrator Clayton Keller spoke in regard to spraying gravel roads to control 
dust. He stated, “I had a member of the community talk to me a month or so ago asking if the city 
would be willing to spray to control dust on a couple of the gravel roads on the outskirts of town. I 
told him that we would check into it. We checked into the price. If we do it the same time that the 
county, does it, once or twice a year, it will be a lot cheaper, because we are not paying the 
mobilization costs. The county has already done it this year, and so if we do it this year it would 
be a much higher cost. It’s about $1.09 a foot, not counting the mobilization costs. That said, my 
concern is that if we do this once we are going to be expected to do it year after year.” 

Mayor Alan Zavodny asked, “What areas are of particular concern?” 

City Administrator Clayton Keller answered, “The white rock next to the golf course, and 
then the gravel road next to the Ball fields and Soccer fields.” 

Mayor Alan Zavodny said, “So, you are looking at relatively long expanses. So, it 
wouldn’t be inexpensive. “ 

Council member Bruce Meysenburg made a motion to approve spraying gravel roads to 
control dust. Mayor Alan Zavodny asked for a second to the motion, having no second Mayor 
Alan Zavodny declared the motion dead for a lack of a second.  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

(Space Intentionally Left Blank) 
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City Administrator Clayton Keller said, “The CRA is in the process of selling the lot at 3rd 
& “G” Street to Novak Construction. The original plan was to give the proceeds of that sale back 
to the City because they fronted the cost of condemning the Chauncey Taylor House and buying 
the property from the county so that we could redevelop the area. So, this agenda item is to 
consider whether the CRA can keep the money from that sale so that they can put it towards our 
Rural Workforce Housing project that we have in the works. Mainly so we can have money for an 
earnest deposit.” 

 
Mayor Alan Zavodny, “You know it would be great to offset some of the cost that we 

had for that specific project. However, in the interest of David City, the investment in the 
community seems like the better move at this point and allowing the CRA to have that money. 
We’re going to have to have some money in there to do some of the things workforce 
development out there. So, I support us doing this. It makes sense to me.” 

 
Council member Pat Meysenburg made a motion to allow the Community 

Redevelopment Authority to keep the proceeds from the Lot at 3rd & "G" Street. Council Member 
Bruce Meysenburg seconded the motion. The motion carried. Tom Kobus: Yea, Bruce 
Meysenburg: Yea, Pat Meysenburg: Yea, Jessica Miller: Yea, John Vandenberg: Absent, Kevin 
Woita: Yea. Yea: 5, Nay: 0, Absent: 1 

At 7:33 p.m. Mayor Alan Zavodny opened the Public Hearing to consider annexing an 
area of the Holoubek and Ledon properties located in Lots 6 and 7, David City Land and Lot 
Company’s Suburban Lots, located in the SW ¼ of the SE ¼ of section 18 T15N R3E of the 6th 
P.M., Butler County, Nebraska. Mayor Alan Zavodny asked if anyone wished to comment during 
the Public Hearing. 

City Administrator Clayton Keller said, “The Rural Workforce Housing Project, that I just 
mentioned in the previous agenda item, would fit really nicely on this land. So, I would encourage 
the annexation of this property so that the CRA can move forward with the blight study. So that 
we can get the TIF project in place. So that we can properly buy the land and begin a rural 
workforce housing project.” 

Mayor Alan Zavodny said, “Any questions of Clayton? Seeing none, anyone else 
wishing to speak on this topic?” 

Mark Holoubek, 3531 M Road, David City, NE, introduced himself. He presented to 
each council member his business card. Mark Holoubek stated, “I am speaking on behalf of my 
wife, Willow, and myself. The Holoubek’s oppose the annexation of this property because the 
City has violated State Statute 17-405.01, three times in the last six years in an effort of being 
over-reaching and aggressively attack our farmland. That statute states annexation authority by 
the city of a second class (or village) shall not be construed as conferring power to extend the 
limits of any municipality over any agricultural lands which are rural in character. This comes 
from a supporting document from the Nebraska Cattlemen. The first time you tried to annex 
against my farm they supported against it. In 2017 you tried to annex it again, you tried to grab 
nine acres of my farmstead and annex it, in violation of this statute. And then in January 2021 
you tried to annex it again. It kind of looks like an every three year deal. The property is 
agricultural in nature.”  

 Discussion continued.  

Willow Holoubek, 3531 M Road, David City, NE, introduced herself. Willow Holoubek 
said, “One of the reasons we are opposing this tonight is that the purchase contract will probably 
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run out in the morning because we had been told that we were supposed to have the down 
payment today. We don’t have it. If this would fall through, you are going to have our land 
annexed, our farmland annexed into the city. Which means higher taxes and all of those things. 
In the Planning and Zoning Commission meeting they had taken a vote on agreeing that they 
would annex it and if it did not go through with the purchase from the city that they would de-
annex it. That was a motion by them and probably, I guess, referred that to you. I didn’t hear that 
in as being written into the agreement tonight. But that is what we proposed and that is what they 
agreed to recommend to the city council. So, I don’t know if that was agreed to or not, or told you 
or not. That is the way we left it. And I think you can see our point.”  

Mayor Alan Zavodny said, “I do think that is a reasonable concern and I also know that 
we are not able to commit future councils from action or inaction.” 

Willow Holoubek said, “I understand that. I also understand that it would be great for 
you guys to have it annexed so you guys could go through with all of the development process. I 
get that. But we have had an agreement, and addendum, and today would be the third 
addendum for you all to put money down on the property that we agreed on. It’s not there, so I 
don’t have the trust that it is going to go through. I don’t want you to go in and blight my land 
without knowing that it is going to be developed by you or that the purchase agreement is going 
to go through. So that is where we stand. That is why we are opposing the annexation.” 

City Attorney Joanna Uden said, “I just want to briefly mention, and hopefully address 
Willow’s concerns, there are three readings that are required for annexation ordinances, so it 
wouldn’t be passed tonight anyway. It legally couldn’t be.” 

Willow Holoubek said, “Ok, Thank you.” 

Alyssa Ledon, 528 “O” Street, David City, NE, introduced herself. Alyssa Ledon said, “I 
want a better explanation as to what Rural Workforce Development is? My obvious concern 
would be if this were annexed, what is this going to be utilized for? So, if you could, I don’t know 
if you know at this point, a better description of what this looks like. Obviously, not just my 
property, but all the properties out there, are built to a certain standard. And I don’t know what 
Rural Development means, but if you are talking about low-income housing behind my property, I 
would absolutely disagree with that. I would also disagree with anything that doesn’t meet the 
same standard as the properties that are already there. So, once again, if I could get some kind 
of description of what that is. Without that description, without any agreement of what can be 
constructed there, I would absolutely oppose the annexation of this property, my property.” 

Special Project Coordinator Dana Trowbridge, 765 Iowa Street, David City, NE, 
introduced himself. He summarized what Rural Workforce Housing is and some of the 
regulations of Rural Workforce.  

Jan Sypal, 606 “O” Street, David City, NE, introduced herself. Jan Sypal said, “The 
property that you are visiting about tonight is directly behind our property. Honestly, we have 
absolutely nothing against development in the community with housing or any type of that thing. 
There are two things that really bother us, one is that there hasn’t been any transparency about 
this project whatsoever. We did not know anything about it until I called one of the council 
members and visited with him about it. There really hasn’t been anything talked about as far as 
transparency with this project. The other thing that bothers me is what you said tonight, there is 
no guarantees. Once you purchase that property and once you annex that property there is 
going to be no guarantees to us as neighbors, as a community, as anybody that is involved with 
this. Those things are really bothersome to us that live in that community. Dan and I have 
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nothing against additional housing in the community because I agree we need it. I absolutely 
agree we need it, to bring more people into our community, so that there isn’t as many people 
traveling back and forth. The guarantee thing really bothers us. We have been down this path 
before, we have been in business for thirty-eight years in David City at the Shell station. We have 
gone through many, many, many situations where you guarantee something, you say it is going 
to be one way, you say this is exactly how it is going to be, and then it is completely upside down 
of what has happened. Our whole problem with this project is no transparency and no plan. 
Unless I am missing something, I don’t think I have heard anybody say anything about a plan.  
What the situation is? Is there?” 

Mayor Alan Zavodny said, “Let me address that. First of all, the no transparency thing I 
will take exception to because we can’t tell you before we do something. We hadn’t done 
anything. This is a process and this is one step. I will reiterate, there are no guarantees. The plan 
is that the city identified that, and we have looked all around the perimeter of the city, there is not 
a lot to develop and people willing to work on those types of activities. We have asked quite a 
few different places. So that property looked like something that if we could work something out 
might be a good location. So, the transparency is, we are on step two of a very long process. No 
one is hiding anything, which you’re intimating here. Nothing’s happened here. This is what’s 
happening, it’s all very public. And that is where we are at.” 

Jan Sypal said, “But that, I guess, is what I am talking about. Tonight, you are talking 
about annexing a piece of property where there hasn’t been any transparency of what the project 
is even involved in. I don’t want to be in a situation—and I don’t want to point fingers—I don’t 
want to be in a situation where I have duplexes and low-income housing behind my property. I 
don’t want those types of situations behind me where I have no control over.” 

Mayor Alan Zavodny asked, “What is the duplex issue? What is wrong with duplexes?” 

Jan Sypal said, “It’s a rental piece of property. I don’t think that neighborhood, our 
neighborhood, you live in that neighborhood, I really don’t think that’s really is appropriate for that 
type of housing.” 

Alyssa Ledon said, “Agreed.” 

Jan Sypal said, “I just don’t. I just don’t think that is an appropriate place for that type of 
housing. Like I said, once it’s annexed and once the process starts going, I know it is a long 
process. I know it takes a long portion of time. But once the ball gets rolling, the ball gets rolling.” 

Mayor Alan Zavodny said, “And that is what tonight’s about. Starting that ball rolling.” 

Discussion continued.  

Council member Jessica Miller said, “They are asking what type of housing can be built 
behind their current homes? It has nothing to do with them being against it. They just have 
legitimate concerns as property owners and homeowners that they want their neighborhood to 
still be a decent neighborhood.” 

City Administrator Clayton Keller said, “That is a completely fair question. That is one 
that the State has battled over when they set up this program Rural Workforce Housing. They 
don’t want it to be something that falls apart and that the city has to be after people to abate their 
nuisances. They don’t want it to be subsidized housing. They want it to be affordable housing. 
Housing for people who can’t afford a nicer home like some business owners because they have 
an entry to midlevel job. So, this is housing that is going to be a little smaller, it’s not going to be 
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a giant home. It’s going to be smaller and affordable. The Community Redevelopment Authority, 
which is in the process of purchasing land from the Holoubek family, cannot buy this property if it 
is not within city limits. The annexation has to happen if they are to buy the property. If the CRA 
is to move forward with developing this, it has to be annexed first.” 

Willow Holoubek said, “We are sitting with a contract that has not been consummated. 
But never did you come and ask us or never was said during the negotiations that you had to 
annex it before you could buy it. The first we heard, which I know because of economic 
development, but the first time we heard about it was when we were informed about this 
meeting. Sorry we got step two ahead of step one, but that is the way it was done.” 

Steve Maguire, 540 Cottonwood, David City, NE, introduced himself. Steve Maguire 
said, “I agree that there is a need for housing in this community. I find it ironic that this board filed 
an injunction against business owners in this community to stop exactly what you are telling us 
that you need. It is really a strange set of circumstances when this board files legal process to 
stop the development, which you say you need and want, and then you turn around and try and 
do it yourself. It’s almost shameful, beyond shameful.” Discussion continued.  

Steve Maguire continued, “The question I have, and following up on what Willow 
Holoubek asked earlier because you never answered her question, at the Planning Commission, 
the recommendation there was to push the annexation forward but with the guarantee that if the 
city did not purchase the property, it would be de-annexed. That is what was approved at the 
Planning Commission. Is that the proposal that is in front of us today or did you change the 
proposal?” 

Mayor Alan Zavodny said, “It is not, because we cannot make that guarantee.” 

Steve Maguire added, “So, you are not taking the recommendation of the Planning 
Commission. I just want to make sure.” 

Mayor Alan Zavodny said, “We are not allowed to do it that way. The recommendation 
is clear. We, however, cannot function that way as the elected governing body.” 

Discussion continued.  

Willow Holoubek said, “We were doing market research because we had thought about 
developing this property with high-end homes. I have been for development in this city, I worked 
for the city for three years trying to do that. It’s been ten years ago. We were doing our research, 
then we were stopped and it cost us over, By the time we paid everything, probably almost 
$50,000 before, then we were approached by the city to develop it. And we were given 
negotiation at that time. Our vision of that land, I don’t know if it coincides with the city, because 
once we sell that land, if we ever do. And I don’t know if that will ever happen either, the track 
record isn’t good. And the lawsuit is part of why we don’t want this land annexed.” 

Discussion continued. 

Dan Sypal, 606 “O” Street, David City, NE, introduced himself. Dan Sypal voiced his 
concerns about the transparency of the project and the types of housing that could be built.  

Alyssa Ledon said, “My concern, is the same that has been expressed by my 
neighbors, The Sypal’s. My concerns aren’t if they are going to multi-million-dollar houses, that is 
not the problem that we are talking about here. The problem is we don’t know what that looks like 
and you keep identifying that this is early stages of what could transpire as construction back 
there. This is the only stage that we have say in. Once it is annexed it is completely out of our 
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hands. We have no idea what you are doing with it and nothing you say tonight is relevant for the 
on-going construction tomorrow. You keep saying this is the first stage, but this is the only stage 
that is relevant as property owners. So, it is unfair to identify it as such.” 

Mayor Alan Zavodny asked for clarification of her comment. 

City Administrator Clayton Keller said, “Will there be other opportunities for them to give 
their comments on what kind of housing goes in there? Anything that this body does has to be in 
open public meeting and there is opportunity for the public to come and make comment.” 

Alyssa Ledon said, “There is not any further opportunity once it is annexed. I mean they 
are not going to be able to farm it when you annex it. They are not going to be able to control 
what happens moving forward. So that is not accurate.” 

Mayor Alan Zavodny said, “Actually you are not correct on that. The annexation is 
adding it to the city. You can still farm it. The annexation is just changing the footprint of the city. 
If the city is able to come to an agreement with Holoubek’s to purchase it, our intent is to develop 
that property for workforce housing.” 

Alyssa Ledon said, “I just want my objection to be heard. I do not want this property to 
be annexed, my property. And I don’t want to not have control over what is going on. I am not 
high income, I am middle income, being in law enforcement I am aware of what transpires in 
housing that is low income. I don’t mean to sound offensive but, where is the majority of law 
enforcement calls? It’s at properties like that. I don’t want that behind me, quite frankly.” 

Council member Jessica Miller asked, “I just wanted to ask, the City wouldn’t own it, the 
Community Redevelopment Authority would, correct?” 

Mayor Alan Zavodny responded, “That is correct.” 

Discussion continued.  

Bradlee Carls, 528 “O” Street, David City, NE, introduced himself. Bradlee Carls voiced 
his opinion of the annexation and being against the annexation.  

Mayor Alan Zavodny said, “Tonight, what we can do is the first reading on it. It will take 
two more readings and if the Holoubek’s sell and that works out. And then if we are able to get to 
subdividing it, that goes public as well. There are several steps in the process to allow it. What 
we are looking for tonight is take the first step.” 

Mayor Alan Zavodny asked for any additional comments from the public. There being 
none, Mayor Alan Zavodny closed the public hearing at 8:36 p.m. 

Council member Pat Meysenburg introduced Ordinance No. 1366. Mayor Alan Zavodny 
read Ordinance No. 1366 by title.  

Council member Bruce Meysenburg made a motion to pass Ordinance No. 1366 on 1st 
reading only. Council Member Pat Meysenburg seconded the motion. The motion carried. Tom 
Kobus: Yea, Bruce Meysenburg: Yea, Pat Meysenburg: Yea, Jessica Miller: Yea, John 
Vandenberg: Absent, Kevin Woita: Nay: Mayor Alan Zavodny: Yea.  Yea: 5, Nay: 1, Absent: 1 
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ORDINANCE NO.  1366 

 

 AN ORDINANCE TO EXTEND THE BOUNDARIES AND INCLUDE WITHIN 
THE CORPORATE LIMITS OF, AND TO ANNEX TO, THE CITY OF DAVID CITY, 
NEBRASKA,  
A TRACT OF LAND LOCATED IN LOTS 6 AND 7, DAVID CITY LAND AND LOT 
COMPANY’S SUBURBAN LOTS, LOCATED IN THE SW ¼ OF THE SE ¼ OF 
SECTION 18 T15N R3E OF THE 6TH P.M., BUTLER COUNTY, NEBRASKA, LEGALLY 
DESCRIBED BELOW, REPEALING ANY ORDINANCES IN CONFLICT HEREWITH; 
DESCRIBING THE TIME WHEN THIS ORDINANCE SHALL BE IN FULL FORCE AND 
EFFECT, AND PROVIDING FOR PUBLICATION OF THE ORDINANCE IN PAMPHLET 
FORM. 
 
      WHEREAS, a majority of the City Council of the City of David City, Nebraska, 
favors the annexation of the following described real property and the extension of the 
city limits to include said property, as follows: 
 

BEGINNING AT THE NORTHEAST CORNER OF LOT 8 IN SAID DAVID CITY LAND AND LOT 
COMPANY’S SUBURBAN LOTS; THENCE N89°43’00”E ON THE NORTH LINE OF SAID LOTS 6 AND 
7, A DISTANCE OF 638.12 FEET TO THE NORTHEAST CORNER OF SAID LOT 6; THENCE 
S00°20’16”W ON THE EAST LINE OF SAID LOT 6, A DISTANCE OF 796.95 FEET TO THE NORTH 
LINE OF SYPAL EAST ADDITION TO THE CITY OF DAVID CITY, NEBRASKA, ALSO BEING THE 
NORTH LINE OF THE CITY OF DAVID CITY’S EXISTING CORPORATE LIMITS; THENCE N89°30’38”W 
ON SAID NORTH LINES, A DISTANCE OF 447.27 FEET TO THE NORTHWEST CORNER OF SAID 
SYPAL EAST ADDITION; THENCE S00°33’20”W ON THE EAST LINE OF SAID SYPAL EAST 
ADDITION AND THE WEST LINE OF SAID CORPORATE LIMITS, A DISTANCE OF 149.37 FEET; 
THENCE N89°27’22”W ON SAID NORTH CORPORATE LIMITS LINE, A DISTANCE OF 191.23 FEET 
TO THE EAST LINE OF SAID LOT 8 AND THE EAST LINE OF SAID CORPORATE LIMITS; THENCE 
N00°23’53”E ON SAID EAST LINES, A DISTANCE OF 937.53 FEET TO THE 
POINT OF BEGINNING, CONTAINING 12.7 ACRES, MORE OR LESS; 
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 NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT ORDAINED BY THE MAYOR AND CITY COUNCIL 
OF THE CITY OF DAVID CITY, NEBRASKA: 
 
     Section 1.  That the boundaries of the City of David City, Nebraska, be amended and 
changed in order to include the property described above. 
 
     Section 2.  That this Ordinance be filed with the Office of the County Assessor and 
County Clerk of Butler County, Nebraska, and that the City Clerk be directed to amend 
the plat filed in her office to show the inclusion of the real estate listed above and that 
the boundary of David City as amended by this Ordinance be certified and placed on 
record in the office of the City Clerk of David City, Nebraska. 
 
     Section 3.  That any Ordinance, setting or establishing boundaries of the City of 
David City, Nebraska, which is in conflict with this Ordinance be and the same is hereby 
repealed. 
 
     Section 4.  This ordinance shall be published in pamphlet form and shall be in full 
force and effect from and after its passage as provided by law. 
 
     Passed and approved this          day of             , 20     . 
 
 
 

                                                                                           
         1st Reading Only                                       
ATTEST:            Mayor Alan Zavodny 
 
 
 1st Reading Only                                                                         
Deputy City Clerk Lori Matchett 

 
 

At 8:40 p.m. Mayor Alan Zavodny opened the Public Hearing to consider amending the 
Future Land Use Plan Map by changing the zoning classification from FS – Flex Space to I – 
Industrial for the following real estate as requested by Timpte, Inc. Mayor Alan Zavodny asked if 
anyone wished to comment during the Public Hearing. 

 
City Administrator Clayton Keller said, “Timpte has bought a piece of land just north of 

where they are currently located. They are wanting to rezone it to Industrial so that it will meet 
their needs of expansion.” 

   
Mayor Alan Zavodny asked for any additional comments from the public. There being 

none, Mayor Alan Zavodny closed the public hearing at 8:41 p.m.  
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Mayor Alan Zavodny said, “For the annexation to pass the first reading we needed five 
votes, since we had the no vote, so they will have to ask me to vote on that. So, I would move to 
revisit item # 15 and ask that I be called for a vote. “ 

 
Council member Pat Meysenburg made a motion to revisit item # 15 and allow Mayor 

Zavodny to vote on Ordinance No. 1366. Council Member Tom Kobus seconded the motion. The 
motion carried. Tom Kobus: Yea, Bruce Meysenburg: Yea, Pat Meysenburg: Yea, Jessica Miller: 
Yea, John Vandenberg: Absent, Kevin Woita: Yea. Yea: 5, Nay: 0, Absent: 1 

 
Mayor Alan Zavodny said, “I just ask to be called for the roll call on that.” 
 
 Deputy City Clerk Lori Matchett called Mayor Alan Zavodny for the roll call vote for first 

reading of Ordinance No. 1366. Mayor Zavodny’ s vote is recorded with the Council’s votes. 
 
Council member Pat Meysenburg introduced Ordinance No. 1367 amending the future 

land use plan map by changing the zoning classification.  Mayor Alan Zavodny read Ordinance 
No. 1367 by title.  

Council member Pat Meysenburg made a motion to suspend the statutory rule that 
requires an ordinance be read on three separate days. Council Member Tom Kobus seconded 
the motion. The motion carried. Tom Kobus: Yea, Bruce Meysenburg: Yea, Pat Meysenburg: 
Yea, Jessica Miller: Yea, John Vandenberg: Absent, Kevin Woita: Yea. Yea: 5, Nay: 0, Absent: 1 

 
Council member Pat Meysenburg made a motion to pass and adopt Ordinance No. 

1367 on the third and final reading. Council Member Tom Kobus seconded the motion. Tom 
Kobus: Yea, Bruce Meysenburg: Yea, Pat Meysenburg: Yea, Jessica Miller: Yea, John 
Vandenberg: Absent, Kevin Woita: Yea. Yea: 5, Nay: 0, Absent: 1. The motion carried and 
Ordinance No. 1367 passed on 3rd and final reading as follows:  

 
ORDINANCE NO.  1367 

 
AN ORDINANCE TO AMEND THE FUTURE LAND USE MAP BY CHANGING 

THE ZONING CLASSIFICATION OF REAL ESTATE DESCRIBED FROM FS – FLEX 
SPACE TO I – INDUSTRIAL AS REQUESTED BY TIMPTE, INC., TO REPEAL ANY 
ORDINANCES IN CONFLICT HEREWITH; DESCRIBE THE TIME WHEN THIS 
ORDINANCE SHALL BE IN FULL FORCE AND EFFECT, AND PROVIDE FOR 
PUBLICATION OF THE ORDINANCE IN PAMPHLET FORM. 
 

BE IT ORDAINED BY THE MAYOR AND CITY COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF 
DAVID CITY, NEBRASKA: 
 

Section 1.  That the land use plan be amended as follows:   
 
a. To amend the following property from FS – Flex Space to I - Industrial: 

SE1/4 NW1/4 of Section 18, Township 15 N, Range 3 E of the Sixth P.M., 
Butler County, Nebraska, described as follows: 

 



City Council Proceedings 
July 14, 2021 
Page # 73 
 

 Commencing at the Southeast corner of the Northwest Quarter (NW1/4) of the 
said Section Eighteen (18); thence along the South line of the Northwest 
Quarter (NW1/4) of said Section Eighteen (18), S88º20’22”W, a distance of 
41.07 feet to West right of way of Highway 15; thence continuing on the South 
line of the Northwest Quarter (NW1/4) of said Section Eighteen (18) for the next 
two (2) courses, S88º03’46”W, a distance of 324.80 feet to the point of 
beginning; thence S88º03’01”W, a distance of 953.55 feet; thence 
N01º56’22”W, a distance of 800.00 feet; thence N88º02’58”E, a distance of 
940.00 feet; thence S01º49’16”E, a distance of 478.45 feet; thence 
N88º09’27”E, a distance of 15.35 feet; thence S01º47’41”E, a distance of 
321.54 feet 

 to the point of beginning. 

 

 

Section 2.  That any ordinance or section of any ordinance passed and approved 
prior to the passage, approval, and publication or posting of this ordinance and in 
conflict with its provisions, is hereby appealed. 
 
    Section 3.  This ordinance shall be published in pamphlet form and shall be in full 
force and effect from and after its passage, approval, and publication as provided by 
law. 
 

Passed and adopted this 14th day of July, 2021. 
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Mayor Alan Zavodny 
 
 

       
Deputy City Clerk Lori Matchett 

 

At 8:45 p.m. Mayor Alan Zavodny opened the Public Hearing to consider amending the 
Official Zoning Map by changing the zoning classification from FS – Flex Space to I-2 – Heavy 
Industrial for the following real estate as requested by Timpte, Inc. Mayor Alan Zavodny asked if 
anyone wished to comment during the Public Hearing. 

 
City Administrator Clayton Keller said, “Same comments as before. This is a separate 

map that does something similar to what we just did. This is the zoning map. Timpte would like to 
expand their operations to this parcel that they just bought. To do so they need it to be zoned 
appropriately.” 

   
Mayor Alan Zavodny asked for any additional comments from the public. There being 

none, Mayor Alan Zavodny closed the public hearing at 8:46 p.m.  
 
Council member Pat Meysenburg introduced Ordinance No. 1368 amending the future 

land use plan map by changing the zoning classification.  Mayor Alan Zavodny read Ordinance 
No. 1368 by title.  

Council member Bruce Meysenburg made a motion to suspend the statutory rule that 
requires an ordinance be read on three separate days. Council Member Tom Kobus seconded 
the motion. The motion carried. Tom Kobus: Yea, Bruce Meysenburg: Yea, Pat Meysenburg: 
Yea, Jessica Miller: Yea, John Vandenberg: Absent, Kevin Woita: Yea. Yea: 5, Nay: 0, Absent: 1 

 

Council member Jessica Miller made a motion to pass and adopt Ordinance No. 1368 
on the third and final reading. Council Member Pat Meysenburg seconded the motion. Tom 
Kobus: Yea, Bruce Meysenburg: Yea, Pat Meysenburg: Yea, Jessica Miller: Yea, John 
Vandenberg: Absent, Kevin Woita: Yea. Yea: 5, Nay: 0, Absent: 1. The motion carried and 
Ordinance No. 1368 passed on 3rd and final reading as follows. 

 

 
ORDINANCE NO. 1368   

 
AN ORDINANCE TO AMEND THE OFFICIAL ZONING MAP BY CHANGING 

THE ZONING CLASSIFICATION OF REAL ESTATE DESCRIBED BELOW FROM FS 
– FLEX SPACE TO I-2 HEAVY INDUSTRIAL, FOR THE FOLLOWING REAL ESTATE 
AS REQUESTED BY TIMPTE, INC.; REPEALING ANY ORDINANCES IN CONFLICT 
HEREWITH; DESCRIBING THE TIME WHEN THIS ORDINANCE SHALL BE IN FULL 
FORCE AND EFFECT, AND PROVIDING FOR PUBLICATION OF THE ORDINANCE 
IN PAMPHLET FORM. 
 



City Council Proceedings 
July 14, 2021 
Page # 75 
 

BE IT ORDAINED BY THE MAYOR AND CITY COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF 
DAVID CITY, NEBRASKA: 
 

Section 1.  That the Official Zoning Map be amended as follows:   

a. To amend the zoning classification of real estate from FS – Flex Space to 
I-2 Heavy Industrial, for the following real estate:  
 

 SE1/4 NW1/4 of Section 18, Township 15 N, Range 3 E of the Sixth P.M., 
Butler County, Nebraska, described as follows: 
 
 Commencing at the Southeast corner of the Northwest Quarter (NW1/4) of the 
said Section Eighteen (18); thence along the South line of the Northwest Quarter 
(NW1/4) of said Section Eighteen (18), S88º20’22”W, a distance of 41.07 feet to West 
right of way of Highway 15; thence continuing on the South line of the Northwest 
Quarter (NW1/4) of said Section Eighteen (18) for the next two (2) courses, 
S88º03’46”W, a distance of 324.80 feet to the point of beginning; thence S88º03’01”W, 
a distance of 953.55 feet; thence N01º56’22”W, a distance of 800.00 feet; thence 
N88º02’58”E, a distance of 940.00 feet; thence S01º49’16”E, a distance of 478.45 feet; 
thence N88º09’27”E, a distance of 15.35 
feet; thence S01º47’41”E, a distance of 321.54 feet to the point of beginning; 

 

 
 

 
 

Section 2.  That any ordinance or section of any ordinance passed and approved 
prior to the passage, approval, and publication or posting of this ordinance and in 
conflict with its provisions, is hereby appealed. 
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    Section 3.  This ordinance shall be published in pamphlet form and shall be in full 
force and effect from and after its passage, approval, and publication as provided by 
law. 
 

Passed and adopted this 14th day of July, 2021. 
 

 
    
             

Mayor Alan Zavodny 
 
 

       
Deputy City Clerk Lori Matchett 

 

Mayor Alan Zavodny read Resolution No. 10-2021 and said, “This is required based on 
auditor opinion.” 

City Attorney Joanna Uden said, “Yes, I would agree. You will need to pass this.” 
 
Council member Jessica Miller made a motion to approve Resolution No. 10-2021 

Establishing a Policy for the Payment of Payroll and Associated Expenses prior to the approval 
of claims by the City Council and moved for its passage and adoption. Council Member Pat 
Meysenburg seconded the motion. The motion carried. Tom Kobus: Yea, Bruce Meysenburg: 
Yea, Pat Meysenburg: Yea, Jessica Miller: Yea, John Vandenberg: Absent, Kevin Woita: Yea. 
Yea: 5, Nay: 0, Absent: 1 

 
 

RESOLUTION NO. 10-2021 
 
 
A RESOLUTION ESTABLISHING A POLICY FOR THE PAYMENT OF PAYROLL AND 
ASSOCIATED EXPENSES PRIOR TO THE APPROVAL OF CLAIMS BY THE CITY 
COUNCIL OF DAVID CITY. 
 
 WHEREAS, at the first City Council meeting of the month, the City Council of the City of 
David City approves claims submitted to the David City City Council for payroll; and, 
 
 WHEREAS, the Fair Labor Standards Act states that employees must be paid in a timely 
manner and Neb. Rev. Stat. 48-1230 states that regular paydays must be maintained; and, 
 
 WHEREAS, Neb. Rev. Stat. 16-726 and Neb. Rev. Stat. 17-714 state that all claims and 
accounts payable against a CITY OF THE SECOND CLASS are required to be presented in 
writing, state the name and address of the claimant and the amount of the claim, and fully and 
accurately identify the items or services for which payment is claimed or the time, place, nature, 
and circumstances giving rise to the claims; and 
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 WHEREAS, the City Council of David City desires to adopt a policy with respect to 
payroll claims. 
 
 NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED, by the CITY COUNCIL OF DAVID CITY, 
Nebraska, that: to maintain adequate fiscal policy safeguards and allow for the payment of 
payroll claims prior to approval by the City Council, the City Council of David City desires to 
adopt the following policy with respect to such claims: 
 
 Section 1. Unless otherwise provided, it shall be the normal policy to submit a claim for 
payroll and associated expenses to the City Council for approval before payment is allowed. 
 
 Section 2. Specific claims authorized for payment prior to City Council approval are: 
   

a) City employee payroll and all associated state and federal taxes;  
b) City employee benefits including health retirement; and 
c) City employee payroll processing fees. 

 
 Section 3. Specific claims authorized for payment prior to City Council approval are 
required to include the employees’ names, gross salary or gross hourly rate, and maximum 
hours allowed for the pay period. 
 
 Section 4. All hours worked and submitted for payroll shall be approved by the 
immediate supervisor of said employees and also by the City Administrator and/or the City 
Clerk. 
 
 PASSED AND APPROVED THIS 14th DAY OF  July , 2021. 
 
 
 
 
(Seal)       By:        
              Mayor Alan Zavodny 
 
 
      
Deputy City Clerk Lori Matchett 

 
 
City Administrator Clayton Keller talked briefly about Resolution No. 11-2021 by saying, 

“LARM is our insurance company. Last year, we selected them after going through a selection 
process and signed an agreement with them to have them for three years. The first year we 
would get a five percent discount, the second year a two percent discount and the one year we 
would get a one percent discount. (Agreement says five percent discount for three-year commitment, four 

percent discount for two-year commitment, two percent discount for one year.) They came to us this year, we 
are getting ready to start our second year, they said if we signed the agreement anew, we could 
get a five percent discount again. So, if we are happy with LARM and want to have them for the 
next three years, then we can get a five percent discount this next year.” 
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Council member Tom Kobus made a motion to approve Resolution No. 11-2121 

League Association of Risk Management insurance coverage beginning October 1, 2021 and 
moved for its passage and adoption. Council Member Pat Meysenburg seconded the motion. 
The motion carried. Tom Kobus: Yea, Bruce Meysenburg: Yea, Pat Meysenburg: Yea, Jessica 
Miller: Yea, John Vandenberg: Absent, Kevin Woita: Yea. Yea: 5, Nay: 0, Absent: 1. 

 

 
League Association of Risk Management 

2021-22 Renewal Resolution 
RESOLUTION NO. 11-2021 

WHEREAS, The City of David City is a member of the League Association of Risk 
Management (LARM);  
WHEREAS, section 8.10 of the lnterlocal Agreement for the Establishment and 
Operation of the League Association of Risk Management provides that a member may 
voluntarily terminate its participation in LARM by written notice of termination given to 
LARM and the Nebraska Director of Insurance at least 90 days prior to the desired 
termination given to and that members may agree to extend the required termination 
notice beyond 90 days in order to realize reduced excess coverage costs, stability of 
contribution rates and efficiency in operation of LARM; and 
WHEREAS, the Board of Directors of LARM has adopted a plan to provide contribution 
credits in consideration of certain agreements by members of LARM as provided in the 
attached letter. 
BE IT RESOLVED that the governing body of The City of David City, Nebraska, in 
consideration of the contribution credits provided under the LARM Board’s plan, agrees 
to: 
⃝ Provide written notice of termination at least 180 days prior to the desired termination 

date, which date shall be no sooner than September 30, 2024. (180 day and 3 year 
commitment; 5% discount) 

⃝ Provide written notice of termination at least 180 days prior to the desired termination 
date, which date shall be no sooner than September 30, 2023. (180 day and 2 year 
commitment; 4% discount) 

⃝ Provide written notice of termination at least 180 days prior to the desired termination 
date, which date shall be no sooner than September 30, 2022. (180 day notice only; 
2% discount) 

⃝ Provide written notice of termination at least 90 days prior to the desired termination 
date, which date shall be no sooner than September 30, 2024. (90 day notice and 3 
year commitment only; 2% discount)  

⃝ Provide written notice of termination at least 90 days prior to the desired termination 
date, which date shall be no sooner than September 30, 2023. (2 year commitment 
only; 1%) 

⃝ Provide written notice of termination at least 90 days prior to the desired termination 
date, which date shall be no sooner than September 30, 2022. (90 day Notice only) 

 
Adopted this 14th day of July, 2021. 
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 Signature: _________________________________ 

 Title:  Mayor Zavodny     

 ATTEST: __________________________________ 

                      Title:  City Clerk      

Please email (customerservice@LARMpool.org) or fax (402.476.4089) the completed resolution to LARM. 

 
Mayor Alan Zavodny talked on behalf of amending the City Administrator’s Employment 

Agreement by saying, “I think we kind of agree that every six months an evaluation is a bit 
overkill. We talk very frequently and I am perfectly happy with how he’s approaching his job. It’s 
a hard job. Even if you are doing your job right, not everyone is going to agree with you and you 
are going to have those kinds of conflicts. I think it makes perfect sense to make it an annual 
evaluation.” 

 
Council member Tom Kobus made a motion to amend the City Administrator 

Employment Agreement, Section 11.A to read performance evaluation will be conducted 
"annually" instead of "semi-annually". Council Member Pat Meysenburg seconded the motion. 
The motion carried. Tom Kobus: Yea, Bruce Meysenburg: Yea, Pat Meysenburg: Yea, Jessica 
Miller: Yea, John Vandenberg: Absent, Kevin Woita: Yea. Yea: 5, Nay: 0, Absent: 1. 

 

 
AMENDMENT TO CITY ADMINISTRATOR EMPLOYMENT AGREEMENT 

 
 This Amendment to City Administrator Employment Agreement (“Amendment”) is 
made by and between the CITY OF DAVID CITY, NEBRASKA, a Nebraska municipal 
corporation (“Employer”), and CLAYTON KELLER, an individual employed by Employer 
as a City Administrator (“Employee”).  

 
WHEREAS, the Employer and Employee entered into a City Administrator 

Employment Agreement (“Agreement”) dated December 11, 2019; a copy of the same is 
attached hereto, marked Exhibit “1”, and incorporated herein by this reference as if fully 
set fourth; and  

 
WHEREAS, Section 18 of the Agreement provides for amendments upon mutual 

written agreement by Employer and Employee; and  
 
WHEREAS, Section 11.A of the Agreement states that Employer shall conduct a 

performance review of Employee semi-annually; and  
 
WHEREAS, Employer and Employee wish to amend Section 11.A of the 

Agreement to state that Employer shall conduct a performance review of Employee 
annually. 
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NOW, THEREFORE, in consideration of the terms and conditions of the foregoing, 
which is incorporated herein by this reference, which Employer and Employee agree to 
be valuable consideration, Employer and Employee agree as follows: 
 

1. Section 11.A is hereby deleted in its entirety and the following substituted: 

 
Employer shall annually review the performance of the Employee subject to 

a process, form, criteria, and format for the evaluation which shall be mutually agreed 
upon by the Employer and Employee. 

 
2.        Except as otherwise provided in this Amendment, the terms, conditions and 

agreements contained in the Agreement shall continue in full force and effect and shall be 

binding upon and inure to the benefit of the parties hereto and their respective successors 

and assigns. The terms used in this Amendment shall have the same meanings as in the 

Agreement unless otherwise indicated. 

 
3.        In the event that there is any inconsistency between the Agreement and this 

Amendment, this Amendment and any further amendments thereto shall govern. 

 
 
 
 
 
 
EMPLOYER:       EMPLOYEE: 
 
CITY OF DAVID CITY, NEBERASKA,   CLAYTON KELLER  
a Nebraska municipal corporation    an Individual 
 
 
By: ____________________________   By: ____________________________ 
      Alan Zavodny, Mayor       Date           Clayton Keller, Self              Date 
      for the City of David City, 
      Nebraska, a Nebraska  
      Municipal corporation 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

(Space Intentionally left blank) 
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Mayor Alan Zavodny said, “Just for clarification, we are looking at Plan A of the 
architect plans.” 

Council member Tom Kobus made a motion to approve the architect plans for the new 
City office building at 490 "E" Street and authorize advertising for quotes to complete the 
renovation. Council Member Pat Meysenburg seconded the motion. The motion carried. Tom 
Kobus: Yea, Bruce Meysenburg: Yea, Pat Meysenburg: Yea, Jessica Miller: Yea, John 
Vandenberg: Absent, Kevin Woita: Yea. Yea: 5, Nay: 0, Absent: 1. 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



City Council Proceedings 
July 14, 2021 
Page # 89 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
City Administrator Clayton Keller spoke in regard to the Screed Tech quote. He said, 

“Screed Tech came out a few weeks ago with Eric Johnson, our airport consultant with Kirkham 
Michael. They reviewed the hangars that we built a few years ago. There’re some issues there 
that need attention. Screed Tech will fix those items as part of this quote. They will also be crack 
sealing on the runways, which we really need to do in order to make sure the runways make it to 
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their next rehabilitation. Now, this will be one-hundred percent covered by the city if you decide 
to accept this quote. It is not on our airport improvement program, the list of projects that get 
funded by the FAA. Since we have our other projects one-hundred percent funded this year by 
the federal government, we have some money in the budget to cover these costs.”  

 
Council member Jessica Miller made a motion to approve the quote from Screed Tech, 

LLC for airport maintenance work, including runway crack sealing, for $18,406.00. Council 
Member Pat Meysenburg seconded the motion. The motion carried. Tom Kobus: Yea, Bruce 
Meysenburg: Yea, Pat Meysenburg: Yea, Jessica Miller: Yea, John Vandenberg: Absent, Kevin 
Woita: Yea. Yea: 5, Nay: 0, Absent: 1. 
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City Administrator Clayton Keller spoke in regard to the installation of sidewalks for new 
homes by saying, “In 1999, the city council passed an ordinance that requires new constructions 
to build sidewalks on all sides of the property if it is up against a road. We have been hit-and-
miss, so to speak, with enforcing this rule. I wanted guidance from the council on how they would 
like us to enforce this rule, because the sidewalk is supposed to go all the way across the 
property from one end to the other, from one street to the other, from one property line to the 
other property line. We’ve had homes that haven’t put in any sidewalks. We’ve had homes that 
put in one sidewalk and not the other, or half a sidewalk that ends at their front door and doesn’t 
continue on. I would like guidance from the city council if you want me to go request of those 
homes to complete the sidewalks as they are supposed to. The second issue that I would like us 
to address is how far back do I go. Do I just ask the people who have built homes in the last 
year? In the last two years? Or all the way back to 1999?”  

 
Discussion continued. 
 
Council member Jessica Miller said, “I feel like this is needed. As a person who worked 

with individuals who I push in wheelchairs and who works with individuals who have some 
disabilities. It’s hard to find where we can walk, we have to walk on the street. And know we take 
children on walks. Sidewalks are needed and since this was an ordinance and in order for us to 
get back on track with enforcing the ordinances and making sure that people are following the 
ordinances, we have to follow it.” 

 
Council member Jessica Miller made a motion to approve following through with the 

Sidewalk ordinance starting with current constructions and working back to when the ordinance 
was originally passed in 1999. Council Member Bruce Meysenburg seconded the motion. The 
motion carried. Tom Kobus: Yea, Bruce Meysenburg: Yea, Pat Meysenburg: Yea, Jessica Miller: 
Yea, John Vandenberg: Absent, Kevin Woita: Yea. Yea: 5, Nay: 0, Absent: 1 
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Department Budgets were discussed. City Administrator Clayton Keller informed the 
City Council that there are a couple of items that they are waiting for quotes on. Most of the items 
that had been prior discussed have been updated on the council’s budget worksheets. Big 
budget items were highlighted for council to see. Pat Hoeft will come back with an update on the 
price of a bucket truck by July 28, 2021. Ethan Joy informed Clayton that the new date of the 
Water Wastewater Advisory Committee is hoping to get back is the end of July, 2021. Council 
Member Jessica Miller wanted to make sure that the Wastewater Treatment Plant had in the 
budget for an additional employee.  



City Council Proceedings 
July 14, 2021 
Page # 95 
 

City Administrator Clayton Keller spoke on selecting a committee member and an 
alternate to the Rural Workforce Housing Committee. He said, “The Southeast Nebraska 
Development District has the non-profit, SEND Inc., that is submitting the application for the 
Rural Workforce Housing Grant on our behalf. We are joining with two other communities to 
submit this application to the state, to do the project that we spent an hour discussing. Part of 
this process is to have a committee member chosen from our city that would be part of those 
meetings. It does not have to be an elected official. They recommend it is going to be someone 
who is going to be involved with these projects. An elected official, city staff member, or 
community member who happens to be involved. They would also like to have an alternate. Just 
so you know, the committee member and the alternate would need to submit a bio to be part of 
the application. I will help write those. My recommendation, if I am okay to make one, is to have 
Special Projects Coordinator Dana Trowbridge be the committee member and myself as the 
alternate.” 

Mayor Alan Zavodny asked, “Skip, are you willing to serve in that capacity?” 

Special Projects Coordinator Dana Trowbridge said, “I have some mixed emotions right 
now, so I will visit with Clayton tomorrow.” 

Mayor Alan Zavodny asked, “How soon do we need to have this?” 

City Administrator Clayton Keller answered, “By the end of the month. We can table it to 
the next meeting, but you have to make a decision at the next meeting.” 

Council member Tom Kobus made a motion to table selection of a Committee Member 
and an alternate to the Rural Workforce Housing committee. Council Member Pat Meysenburg 
seconded the motion. The motion Tabled. Tom Kobus: Yea, Bruce Meysenburg: Yea, Pat 
Meysenburg: Yea, Jessica Miller: Yea, John Vandenberg: Absent, Kevin Woita: Yea. Yea: 5, 
Nay: 0, Absent: 1. 

 
There being no further business to come before the Council, Council member Tom 

Kobus made a motion to adjourn. Council Member Pat Meysenburg seconded the motion. The 
motion carried and Mayor Alan Zavodny declared the meeting adjourned at 9:05 p.m. Tom 
Kobus: Yea, Bruce Meysenburg: Yea, Pat Meysenburg: Yea, Jessica Miller: Yea, John 
Vandenberg: Absent, Kevin Woita: Yea. Yea: 5, Nay: 0, Absent: 1. 
-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------    

   CERTIFICATION OF MINUTES 
                                                                          July 14, 2021 

 
            I, Lori Matchett, duly qualified and acting Deputy City Clerk for the City of David City, 
Nebraska, do hereby certify with regard to all proceedings of June 23, 2021; that all of the 
subjects included in the foregoing proceedings were contained in the agenda for the meeting, 
kept continually current and available for public inspection at the office of the City Clerk; that 
such subjects were contained in said agenda for at least twenty-four hours prior to said meeting; 
that the minutes of the meeting of the City Council of the City of David City, Nebraska, were in 
written form and available for public inspection within ten working days and prior to the next 
convened meeting of said body; that all news media requesting notification concerning meetings 
of said body were provided with advance notification of the time and place of said meeting and 
the subjects to be discussed at said meeting. 
                                                                                                 
                                                                                                Lori Matchett, Deputy City Clerk 


